Minutes of the Local Government York, North Yorkshire & East Riding Housing Board

1.00pm at Rural Arts Centre Thirsk
Monday 13th July 2015
1. Attendance and Apologies for Absence

Attendance: Cllr Richard Foster, Craven DC (Chair); Sarah Hall, NYSHP; Colin Dales, Richmondshire DC; Andrew Rowe, Scarborough BC; Cllr Cowling Ryedale DC; Kim Robertshaw, Ryedale DC; Cllr Phillips Hambleton DC; Tom Brittain, City of York; Wyn Ashton, Craven DC; John Craig, ERYC; Cllr Symon Fraser, ERYC; Julia Histon, York HA; Paul Newman, Barratt/DWH; Sue Walters Thompson, Hambleton DC; Cllr D Carr, CYC; Cllr D Peart Selby DC; Sarah Thompson, Selby DC; Mary Weastall, Selby DC; Cllr Y Peacock, Richmondshire DC; Carl Bunnage, NYCC; Julian Rudd, Y, NY and ER LEP; 
2. Apologies: Paul Lightfoot, Broadacres HA; Caroline Skelly, NYMNPA; Madeleine Belll, Harrogate BC; Cllr M Chambers, Harrogate BC; Cllr L Cowling, Ryedale DC; Helen Fielding, HCA; Cllr Chambers, Harrogate BC; Madeline Bell, Harrogate BC; Cllr B Chatt, Scarborough BC.
3. Election of Vice Chair/Chair of YNYER Housing Forum

Cllr Phillips volunteered for the role. 
Action: SH to email to ask members if anyone would like to volunteer as Vice Chair of the Housing Forum.

Agreed: That Cllr Phillips is the Vice Chair of the Housing Board and the Chair of the Housing Forum.

4. Minutes of meeting held on 16th March 2015
Cllr Phillips updated members that the Building Control Partnership may be able to help with completions information.
The minutes were agreed as a true and accurate record

5. North Yorkshire & York Housing & Homelessness Strategy 2012-15 Monitoring
Sarah Hall outlined a paper setting out the final monitoring figures for 2014/15 under the previous Housing Strategy 2012-15. The figures were discussed. Performance in the prevention of homelessness was discussed and how this compared to previous years.

Action

· Members noted the positive, uplift in delivery and performance and noted the report.

· SH to produce a final annual report for the 2012-15 Housing & Homelessness Strategy 2012-15
6. Housing Market Update – Paul Newman, Barratt/DWH
Paul gave a presentation which highlighted progress against Local Plans, thoughts on market capacity and the importance of certainty for the industry (which is provided though adopted Local Plans).
Members discussed the presentation and the key risks. The main questions and issues raised were around:

· The small number of large volume house builders active in YNYER

· If all of the LAs in YNYER had adopted Local Plans, housebuilders would ‘cherry pick’ sites in the best locations and markets

· The speed of getting planning permissions in place is not matching political ambitions around growth

· The capacity of the industry to deliver ambitions
· Impact of mergers of house builders on pace of delivery. The small and medium developers encouraged by Govt will fill the gap to an extent but not in the volume needed. SMEs may also struggle to access the required funding
· Smaller/more rural LAs are more reliant on smaller/local housebuilders

· That the increasing number of permissions is encouraging but these are business led consents, not developer led. Sites could take 18mo to 2 years to come to market, unless the house builder has the planning permission. Who is getting the planning permissions?

· Unimplemented planning permissions are an issue

· The significant impact of the recent budget on RPs, mainly focussed on rent rebasing and the extension of Right to Buy
· The role of windfall sites and their contribution to delivery.
Actions: Julia Histon to report on industry sentiment and reactions to budget etc at September Board meeting.

SH to circulate presentation.

Agreed: The report was noted. 
7. Directors of Development (DoD) Group – Carl Bunnage
Carl outlined the progress with the Group. Main focus is on the spatial plan and developing the devolution deal. The special plan is a non statutory plan which will set out key opportunities and barriers to growth in YNYER and show how the area functions. It presents existing policy, local plans and the Strategic Economic Plan and will have a role in the duty to co operate and as context for funding bids as opportunities arise. This should result in grater joint working. A draft will be presented to the LEP and Leaders Board for approval on 24th July. 
The Chief Execs group have also tasks DoD group to think about the future for the plan and how it could be further developed and utilised.

Carl raised the issue of the Housing Board’s role in the negotiation of the housing element of a devolution deal for the area, which is due in early September.
Action: Members to provide comments on the future of the plan how it could be further evolved to Carl Bunnage.
Members to provide comments and ideas on possible housing ‘asks’ in any devolution deal for the area to Sarah Hall and Cllr Foster to review. Chief Housing Officers to co ordinate good, workable ideas and then work up the detail as needed. Need to feed in views form RPs – via the RHE Network.

Paul Newman to discuss at House Builders MDs dinner next week and provide feedback.
8. York, North Yorkshire & East Riding Housing Strategy Update

SH outlined the paper. Julia Histon highlighted her concerns around the ability to deliver the level housing growth in the action plan in the light of challenges to the housing association sector in the recent budget (noted above).
Actions: Sarah to add risks column to the action plan. Julia to lead discussion at next meeting.
9. 2014/14 Permissions and Completions – Progress against Housing Strategy 2015-21

SH outlined a paper which set out the number of planning permissions and residential completions by LA in YNYER. Julian Rudd provided further context. Members noted and were encouraged by the increase in both completions and permissions.
Agreed: To use this to report to the YNYER LEP Board

10. Homes and Communities Agency Update – Verbal
Helen Fielding outlined HCA spend and programmes. For the 11-15 Affordable Homes Programme (AHP) and associated programmes investment of C. £50.5m in YNYER delivered 2,232 affordable homes (inc. 74 mortgage rescues, 24 refurbished hostel units, 49 empty homes an 49 traveller pitches).

Help to buy helped 672 households with loan investment of £26.5m since 2013 (SH has more detail on this which she will circulate)
AHP for 2015-18 – Allocations already announced will deliver 562 affordable homes by March 2018. HCA are encouraging bids to come forward for the AHP, which can include Extra Care, traveller pitches or supported housing, for example. They would particularly welcome bids for rural housing and projects using modern methods of construction.
The three Dept. of Health programmes – Care and Support round 2, Platform for Life and Homelessness Change - are currently under assessment with announcements expected in October. There may be continuous market engagement for these programmes if not fully allocated.

The HCA are keen to work with YNYER LAs and LEP to support strategic priorities.
11. North Yorkshire Rural Housing Enabler Network 
Sarah set out the completions and permissions outturn for the RHE programme. The group discussed the options around increasing the network coverage and employing a RHE for the East Riding of Yorkshire as part of the existing team.
Agreed:
· That the Housing Board support the addition of a RHE for ERYC but that this be reviewed after 1 year
· SH to provide information on planning permissions in place alongside affordable housing completions.
12. Choice Based Lettings/North Yorkshire Homechoice Update
The CBL Board are undertaking a review after the first 3 years of the operation of CBL and developing a new business plan. The focus for the Board is on looking at marketing and improving advertising with greater flexibility and a wider range of tenures. Their will also be consideration of a central admin function. The CBL Board is meeting 29th July 2015. 
Agreed:
· Tom Brittain to report on the outcome of this meeting to the Housing Board at the September meeting.

· That all RP partners need to be engaged through the development of the CBL business plan

13. Impact of the extension of the Right to Buy
The purpose of this item was to raise awareness of and discuss the potential impacts of proposals to extend the right to buy to Housing Association tenants and for this to be part funded by sales of high value stock. Julia and Helen confirmed that the HCA and the National Housing Federation are in discussions with DCLG.
Agreed:

· To discuss at September Housing Board meeting and keep this as a standing item for future Board meetings.
· SH/CD to circulate any relavent information/policy announcements to Board Members as available.

· CYC have completed a survey for ARCH. TB to circulate.
14. AOB

None
15. Date and time of Next Meeting

Monday 14th September 1pm at Rural Arts Centre, Thirsk
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